
CITY OF HAINES
COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA
MAY 11, 2021
       CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL
Please note: The May Council Meeting will be held as a phone conference. To participate in the phone conference meeting call: 1-701-802-5383, access code: 2018210#. 

Roll Call
Mayor's Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of April 13, 2021 Council meeting.
· Resources and obligations report – April

Payroll and Accounts Payable
· April Payroll & May Accounts Payable
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters
Unfinished Business
New Business
Council Reports

Public Comments
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

CITY COUNCIL MEETING
May 11, 2021
CONVENED: 6:00 PM

Mayor Brown opened the May 11, 2021 telephone conference City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were Dennis Anthony, June Falcon, Angie Shurtleff, Peter Hall, Ken Bain and Don Adcock. City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Ty Falcon were also present. 
Citizens present: Terry Blaske and Sandy Wood. 
Agenda Item No. 1 – Mayor’s Report
Mayor Brown addressed the Council and explained that the installation of the Reader Board was complete with the exception of the landscaping underneath the sign. The sign and installation expenses can be paid for with Covid Relief Funds. The treeing trimming project has been completed and the DEQ approved the project in lieu of $7,500 of the DEQ fine. Mayor Brown explained that the employee reviews will need to take place in June and he questioned how the Council would prefer holding the meeting. The meeting will be an Executive Session. He stated that it would be possible to hold the meeting in City Hall with social distancing with just the Councilors present. Masks would be required. 
Council discussion followed. Councilors Shurtleff, Falcon, Hall and Adcock stated that they would prefer meeting in person and did not having a problem with wearing a mask. Councilors Bain and Anthony stated that they did not feel comfortable wearing a mask but would attend by phone. 

Councilor Shurtleff commented that would she would not be available June 8th. 

The June Council meeting was scheduled for June 15th with the Executive Session starting at 5:00 pm. 
Agenda Item No. 2 - Consent Agenda
Councilor Anthony made a motion to accept the Consent Agenda. Councilor Hall seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Councilor Falcon questioned what the American Rescue Plan was. City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the American Rescue Plan was Covid Relief funds. 
Councilor Anthony questioned the Baker Sanitary Service increase. The minutes state the increase was going to be $1.00 per month but the bill increased $3.00. 
City Recorder Valerie Russell stated that she would check on the Baker Sanitary Service price increase and correct the minutes accordingly. 

The motion was approved with the correction by unanimous consent. 

Agenda Item No. 3 - Payroll and Accounts Payable
Councilor Shurtleff declared a conflict of interest and removed herself from the Council due to her payroll check from the City.

Councilor Anthony made a motion to accept the Payroll and Accounts Payable. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.

Councilor Shurtleff returned to the Council.

The Government Ethics Commission will be contacted to confirm if Council Shurtleff needs to continue to excuse herself from this portion of the meeting. 
Agenda Item No. 4 – City Recorder/Public Works Reports
City Recorder
Budget Committee Members
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the Budget Committee meeting is scheduled for May 26th at 6:00 pm.  volunteers for the Budget Committee that were appointed at the April meeting are Terry Blaske, Mike Morrow and Sandy Wood. The Council needs to appoint Dawn O’Grady, Jon Porter and Gary Johnson. Gary Johnson will only participate if the meeting is held in person. 
Councilor Adcock made a motion to appoint Dawn O’Grady, Jon Porter and Gary Johnson to the Budget Committee. Councilor Anthony seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 


Misc. Grant Information
The City was not a recipient of the Travel Oregon grant for parks and recreation in the amount of $100,000. This grant would have been used for park improvement. 

The American Rescue Plan has two different grant possibilities. The first grant is for $86,000, the City will receive half this year and half next year. These funds can be used for different expenses such as the Reader Board. The second portion of the American Rescue Plan funds are for larger projects. The City submitted the remainder of the Water Compliance Project in the amount of $2.3 million. There is another possibility for funds for the Water Compliance Project through the Congressional Direct Spending Act. The US Senate passed additional funding for the Safe Drinking Water Loan that would allow for more principal forgiveness. The letter of intent has been submitted to Safe Drinking Water but Nick suggests waiting as long as possible in hopes of getting a better deal. The CDBG grant in the amount of $591,888 is being applied for at this time. 
The City can apply for an additional ODOT Special Cities Allotment Grant in the amount of $100,000 for another street project. The grant needs to be submitted by July 31th. In the past, Cities were only allowed to have one SCA grant open at a time, now they allow for two.
Public Works
Public Works Ty Falcon stated that the area where the mine tunnel was located is almost completed. With the help of Larry Curry a sprinkler was installed to cover the area. Hopefully they can get the grass planted next week. The landscaping for the Reader Board will be completed soon. Ty commented that he would be going to LaGrande the next day to take his weed spraying test. Ty also stated that he had notice the thistles and white top are not as thick this year as they were last year. 
Councilor Hall commented that the area around the new water meters is sinking and he asked if the City planned on filling those in with gravel.

Mayor Brown stated that the City was trying to fill them in but they continue to sink. 
Agenda Item No. 5 – Unfinished Business

Councilor Falcon
Councilor Falcon questioned if the Perkins cabin ridge cap had been repaired yet.
Mayor Brown stated that the Perkins cabin had not been repaired yet.


Councilor Anthony
Councilor Anthony stated that he had been approached by a citizen concerning the party that wanted to lease a spot on the water tower for wireless internet. The party said that they were unable to get ahold of anyone from the City.

City Recorder Valerie Russell stated that she had not received any phone calls from anyone concerning the matter. 

Mayor Brown also stated that no one had called him on the matter either. He reminded the Council that Reliance Connects has an agreement with the City to lease a spot on the water tower for exclusive wireless internet services. 

Agenda Item. 6 – Council Reports

Councilor Shurtleff

Councilor Shurtleff clarified that she did not get fired from the City from doing the water and sewer readings on the weekends. She stated that she had been approached by citizens questioning why she got fired. Angie explained that she was told by the Mayor that she didn’t need to do the readings on the weekends anymore because Ty was going to do them because it was his job. 

Mayor Brown explained that initially Angie was asked to do the readings if Ty was going to be out of town on the weekend.

Councilor Shurtleff also commented on the property located on the corner of Fifth and Ruby Streets, citizens are complaining that it appears like a homeless camp. 

Mayor Brown stated that he had spoken with the property owner and the motor home is hooked into water and sewer properly. 

City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that Haines allows people to live in RV’s as long as they are connected to the water and sewer properly. The water and sewer ordinances are really the only ordinances the City has concerning this matter. Valerie suggested checking with other Cities to see what kind of ordinances they have in place. But she also pointed out that there is a lot of controversy on homelessness at this time. 
Mayor Brown stated that the City cannot regulate what people do on their private property but he would contact the City Attorney on this matter. 

Public Works Ty Falcon commented that Canyon City has an ordinance concerning living in RV’s. They were actually evicted from Canyon City for living in an RV. 


Councilor Hall
Councilor Hall asked on behalf of the Haines Fire Department if it would be possible for the City to use some of the Covid Relief funds to replace the door on the Fire Hall that is in bad condition. 

Mayor Brown said to have the Fire Department present the City with a proposal on the cost.
City Recorder Valerie Russell stated that the Haines Fire Department should also be eligible to receive some of their own Covid Relief funds. They could contact the County for more information. 


Councilor Adcock
Councilor Adcock questioned when the pavement was going to be repaired on Third Street where the sewer line was installed to the new house. 

Mayor Brown stated that the pavement would be repaired when the John Street project was completed.
Agenda Item No. 7 – Public Comments
There were no public comments.
Meeting adjourned at 7:15 pm. 
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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